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FADE IN:

EXT. PARK - DAY

ON A CLOUDY DAY ROBIN SONG 6 YEARS OLD IS PLAYING IN THE PARK 

UNDER THE TREE WITH A RABBIT, HE IS FEEDING THE RABBIT.

ROBIN SONG
With a smiling face. Eat my friend 
you look very hungry. Where did you 
get this scar from? Don't worry I  
will always protect you.

Few squirrels come in front of him as he continues to feed 

them. 

He hears a voice of a lady as a soft wind blows on his face

UNKNOWN LADY (V.O.)
Light is upon you always. Bridge 
the beautiful creation. Once chosen 
no turning back and Beyond is 
death.

As soon the message is complete. It starts to drizzle.

ROBIN does not understand any of it.

He sits under the tree.

ROBIN SONG
If I sit here too long. I might 
forget the message. Let me go home 
and write it down.

He immediately runs towards his home.

DISSOLVE TO:

INT. INSIDE THE HOUSE - CLOUDY DAY

In ROBIN’S bedroom, slight drizzle can be seen from his 

window.



ROBIN takes out his pencil and writes down that message on a 

paper. 

While writing he reads them out as well.

ROBIN SONG
Light is upon you always. Bridge 
the beautiful creation. Once chosen 
no turning back and Beyond is 
death. Not sure what it means, I 
will figure it out anyway.

When he is finished writing. He hears his TV being switched 

on by itself. 

He slowly walks towards the hall. 

He sees a bright light in the TV as it says a message.

LIGHT IN THE TV
Stop hunting animals and destroying 
nature. Humans have taken enough 
from us and if you do not stop in 
20 years from now be ready for your 
destruction.

Same message is seen by the entire world.

DISSOLVE TO:

INT. DEFENCE FORCE OFFICE - BRIGHTLY LIT ROOM 

In the office most of the people are working on computers.

Defence force is alerted and they are advised by the 

President to find out the source of the message.

OFFICER MARK
Listen up people, I want everyone 
to bring their A game and find out 
the source. 

LADY
It could be a prank as well sir.
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OFFICER MARK
It could be yes, could be some kid 
making a prank.

LADY 2
Or it could be some nation 
threatening for a war in a coded 
message.

OFFICER MARK
Yes, or it can be a indirect way of 
attacking our nation. We will not 
let that happen. Let’s get to work.

Everyone starts working on computers and making calls.

DISSOLVE TO:

INT. ROBIN’S HOUSE. SLIGHT DRIZZLE CAN BE SEEN FROM HIS 
WINDOW - CLOUDY DAY

ROBIN’s grandma ELISE enters the house with a cake.

GRANDMA ELISE
Hey Robin, happy birthday dear. God 
bless you.

ROBIN runs and hugs his grandma.

ROBIN SONG
Thank you grandma, what cake is 
this? Chocolate?

GRANDMA ELISE
Yes dear it is your favorite 
chocolate cake.

ROBIN SONG
Did you know, I just saw a message 
from TV saying it will destroy us.

GRANDMA ELISE
Don't you worry about that. I saw 
the message too while I was buying 
the cake. Listen to me, only those 
who do bad to nature they must be 
worried. Not us and now it is time 
for your present.
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ROBIN is excited and he starts jumping.

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
What is it? What is it?

GRANDMA ELISE
Close your eyes now. No peeping ok.

She keeps a big basket in front of him.

GRANDMA ELISE (CONT’D)
Open your eyes and here it is your 
present.

ROBIN opens his eyes and sees the basket and is very excited. 

He opens the basket and sees a puppy in it.

ROBIN SONG
I don't believe this. Thank you so 
much grandma. I always love animals 
and I am so happy. Thank you, thank 
you.

GRANDMA ELISE
You are very welcome and what will 
you name it?

ROBIN SONG
I think I will name it as FORTUNE.

GRANDMA ELISE
That is a very sweet name. Come on 
now lets eat some cake. It’s my 
favorite too.

He cuts the cake and she serves it on plate. They both start 

eating.

DISSOLVE TO:

INT. DEFENCE FORCE OFFICE - DAY

A lady walks into officer MARK’s cabin.
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LADY
Officer Mark, we have a news about 
the message source.

OFFICER MARK
Lets hope it is a good one.

LADY
Unfortunately not so good sir.

OFFICER MARK
What is it then, if not good?

LADY
There is no source. We have done 
everything possible to locate but 
it’s neither a prank nor any enemy. 
No trace at all.

OFFICER MARK
Well, what can I say?

He immediately dials Presidents office.

OFFICER MARK (CONT’D)
Hello, I am officer mark.

VOICE ON PHONE (O.S.)
We were expecting your call.

OFFICER MARK
We have figured it out about the 
message. After all, it’s just a kid 
playing prank. Nothing else. It 
will be taken care of. No need to 
worry.

VOICE ON PHONE (O.S.)
That is very nice to hear officer. 
I shall pass on this message to Mr. 
President. Have a nice day.

OFFICER MARK
You too. Have a nice day.

Disconnects the phone.
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LADY
But sir, it was not a prank.

OFFICER MARK
What do you expect I say to the 
President. No source, that we are 
so incapable of fining it. Anyway, 
proceed by closing the mission with 
a statement of prank.

LADY
Sure sir. Will do.

She walks out of his office.

CUT TO:

INT. ROBIN’S HOUSE - NIGHT

Grandma walks in ROBIN’s bedroom. She sees a paper on the 

table in which ROBIN has written down the message. She 

smiles.

GRANDMA ELISE
May be it is time to stop the 
cruelty of humans over nature.

She kisses on his forehead as he is sleeping.

GRANDMA ELISE (CONT’D)
Good night Robin.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. OLD GARAGE - DAY

ROBIN is grown up now he is 20 years old. Working in a 

garage. 

He is a regular guy, goes to work and then heads back to 

home. 

Taking care of his grandma. Normal life like normal people.

DISSOLVE TO:
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EXT. OLD GARAGE - EVENING

ROBIN is about to close the garage. 5 Men come and beat him 

up. They steal a car.

ROBIN is hurt on his forehead as he is bleeding. 

He gets up and takes another car and decides to chase them 

down.

While he is chasing he sees the robbers. They see him in the 

mirror. They start firing at him.

ROBIN SONG
What the hell, firing at me for a 
car.

He is now driving right next to them. One of the men points a 

gun at him. 

He suddenly turns his car to hit theirs. It hits and both the 

cars slide down and crashes in the forest. 

Nothing happens to anyone just some scratches and wounds.

5 men walk out of the car and capture Robin. They take him 

with them.

They take him to their boss.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. IN THE FOREST - NIGHT

BOSS
What is this? Who is this? I asked 
you to bring a car and you brought 
a man. 

MAN 1 
We had the car and he chased us 
down and our car crashed.
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BOSS
Don't you know the difference 
between a car & a man.

MAN 1
We do know boss. Man is a living 
being and car is a non living 
thing.

MAN 2
Where did you learn so much?

MAN 1
I was in a this school you know

BOSS
Stop it you idiots.

MAN 1
He has a garage boss, we can get 
more cars. He has BMW, MERCEDES, 
AUDI and many other.

BOSS
As always you are useless.

Robin opens his eyes and sees there are many guns & bombs 

near by as he sees 6 men talking.

ROBIN SONG
Hey, untie me you thieves. I will 
teach you a lesson.

Boss walks towards Robin.

BOSS
What? Are you a teacher to teach 
lesson?

Boss punches in ROBIN’s stomach. He grunts with pain.

BOSS (CONT’D)
Guys, let him be here. Lets test 
our weapons. 

MAN 1
Should we shoot him to test it?
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BOSS
You fool. Do you know what kind of 
weapon is this?

MAN 1
It’s a gun and you have bomb in 
your hand.

Other men laugh sarcastically.

BOSS
Which school did you study by the 
way?

MAN 1
It was in a village. The name is..

BOSS
Shut up and fire only at the trees.

MAN 1
What about the small plants next to 
those tees?

BOSS
If you open your mouth once more. 
Bullets will be in it.

MAN 1
Got it boss. No talking.

BOSS
Finally you learnt something after 
all from your school.

MAN 1
No boss. 

Boss removes the pin from the bomb.

MAN 1 (CONT’D)
Sorry I forgot. Silence.

They pick up their guns.

Man 1 fires a bullet the tree. Tree turns black and falls.
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Boss throws the bomb and a tree falls.

ROBIN SONG
What is that thing? What kind of 
weapons are those?

BOSS
My friend these are called 
biological weapons (laughs).

ROBIN SONG
Stop this, we must protect the 
nature not destroy it.

BOSS
That is what we are going here. 
Protecting us. 

ROBIN SONG
You call this protecting by 
destroying?

BOSS
We must get these land to the big 
shots to build their business. That 
is how we make our living.

ROBIN SONG
That is very cruel. 

BOSS
Is it? Welcome to Earth my friend.

ROBIN SONG
Stop, please stop hurting nature.

They ignore it and continues to fire and throw bombs. 

All the trees and greenery around turns into ashes.

There is that soft wind blows on the face of ROBIN.

He sees that everything is still. Bullets are in the air, 

bomb is in the air. 

Trees are still. 6 Men are also still in their action.
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He sees a bright light glowing in front of him and a old 

women named CLARA appears in front of him. 

CLARA
So, it is you then. Finally we 
meet.

ROBIN is shocked and he is speechless for a while. As he 

looks into CLARA’s eyes.

ROBIN SONG
Who are you? Are you an angel? 

CLARA
My name is Clara. Have you 
forgotten the message?

ROBIN SONG
What message are you talking about?

CLARA taps her foot and she runs and catches the bullet and 

the bomb she disables it. 

All is back in motion now. 5 men look at each other. 

BOSS
Shoot them you idiots.

All 5 men starts firing at ClARA & ROBIN. She smashes hard on 

the ground with her fist. Ground crack opens and all 5 men 

fall into it. Ground seals up & looks very normal.

ROBIN is shocked by looking at it and he also sees a bright 

light while she is walking towards him. 

He remembers the message as he is about to faint.

ROBIN SONG
Wait, I know. Light is upon you 
always. Light is upon you always. 
Light is upon you always.

He faints, CLARA blesses him and disappears.

DISSOLVE TO:
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EXT. IN THE CAR, ON THE ROAD NEXT TO THE FOREST - MORNING

ROBIN opens his eyes. He sees himself sitting in his car 

which was crashed.

ROBIN SONG
Did this really happen? Hard to 
believe. I am sure it was not a 
dream. He looks up to the sky. He 
sees the Light shining on him. He 
smiles and drives away.

DISSOLVE TO:

INT. ROBIN’S HOUSE - DAY

ROBIN walks towards his Grandma sitting in the hall.

ROBIN SONG
Grandma, there is something I want 
to tell you.

GRANDMA ELISE
Is it about your last night 
experience? 

ROBIN is shocked and wondering how does she know about it.

ROBIN SONG
How did you know about last night.

GRANDMA ELISE
Oh child. I think the time has come 
for you to know about yourself.

ROBIN SONG
What do you mean Grandma?

GRANDMA ELISE
Come sit down. I will tell you.

ROBIN sits in front of his Grandma.
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GRANDMA ELISE (CONT’D)
You know when I was young I was on 
a picnic in the nearby forest with 
my friends.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. IN THE FOREST - DAY

Goes to flashback.

ELISE 
I can smell something burning. 
Don't you smell?

FRIEND 1
No Elise, I don’t. Probably its the 
hot dog.

Some people come running towards them. Screaming Fire Fire.

ELISE
I told you something was burning.

ALL FRIENDS
Run, run.

They all run by screaming as they see fire is increasing and 

catching up quick.

While running, ELISE hears a crying voice.

ELISE
Wait, do you hear someone crying 
there?

FRIEND 1
Elise its fine. Run, save your 
life.

All friends run away.

ELISE walks towards the bushes and sees a little girl crying 

alone as the fire is approaching nearby.

She carries that little girl and runs from there.
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GRANDMA ELISE
I then brought her to my house. Fed 
her, cleaned her up. We got very 
well with each other. We enjoyed 
each other’s company very much. 
Until one fine day. She walks up to 
me saying.

CUT TO:

LITTLE GIRL
I will have to leave now my friend.

ELISE
But, where would you go child?

LITTLE GIRL
I have my tasks to finish.

ELISE
What kind of tasks are you talking 
about?

LITTLE GIRL
I cant really say much now. When 
the time comes and when I meet you 
in the future we shall discuss 
about this.

Little girl opens the door.

DISSOLVE TO:

INT. INSIDE THE HOSPITAL. ROBIN IS BORN - AFTERNOON

All are very happy as ROBIN is born. But at the same time all 

are sad as well. 

His Mother ROSALYNN SONG passes away right after giving birth 

to ROBIN.

CUT TO:
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INT. ROBIN’S HOUSE - DAY

GRANDMA ELISE
As you were born that little girl 
shows up but now she is all grown 
up.

CUT TO:

INT. ELISE HOUSE - NIGHT

Little girl appears in the house and talks to Elise.

LITTLE GIRL
Do you remember me my friend.

ELISE
Not exactly sure. Are you from my 
daughter’s side?

LITTLE GIRL
It’s me my friend. You saved my 
life that day.

Elise is full of joy and very happy to see the girl grown up.

ELISE
How are you doing? Where were you 
for so many years? And today my 
grandson born we have names him 
ROBIN SONG.

LITTLE GIRL
I know, that is why I am here. I 
come with a purpose. And it is 
about your grandson ROBIN.

ELISE
He is just born today and what 
possible purpose are we talking 
about?

LITTLE GIRL
He will be the bridge between 2 
creations. He must be ready when 
the time comes.
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ELISE
I don’t understand. What is 
happening?

LITTLE GIRL
Nature is in deep trouble so as 
humans, I represent nature but your 
grandson must represent both humans 
and nature. 

ELISE
I am not so sure about that as it's 
his choice what to choose in life

LITTLE GIRL
True, all we can do is guide him 
towards the benefit of nature & 
animals. It's always humans hunt 
animals take away from nature and 
nature answers in a harsh way like, 
earth quake, cyclones. That is not 
what nature wants to do. But humans 
leave no choice and creates 
imbalance to nature. Your Grandson 
will get his message and when the 
time comes he will know about it.

Little Girl blesses ROBIN.

LITTLE GIRL (CONT’D)
"Be strong in every situation" 

She disappears.

CUT TO:

INT. ROBIN’S HOUSE - DAY

GRANDMA ELISE
She again appeared this morning. 
She said you are ready and the day 
is coming closer and she does not 
see any improvement at all. The 
warned 20 years in nearing.

ROBIN SONG
Why did you not tell me all these 
while?

16.



GRANDMA ELISE
I was worried about you and you 
were too young to understand 
anyway. I wanted to keep you away 
from this. As the 4th message says 
BEYOND IS DEATH. I don't want to 
lose you ROBIN.

ROBIN SONG
Don’t worry grandma nothing will 
happen to me. I will do just fine.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. ROBIN’S GARAGE - DAY

ROBIN as usual repairing a car. A girl named April arrives at 

his shop.

APRIL
Hey Mr. Can you help me speed up 
this car. It seems to run very slow 
even at 120.

ROBIN SONG
Slow? At 120? May be you should 
drive at 20.

APRIL
Can you at least look into this?

ROBIN SONG
Alright, step aside.

APRIL
What do you mean?

ROBIN SONG
Get down from your car.

APRIL
Is it necessary to get down?

ROBIN SONG
Fine, be seated then.
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APRIL
Thank you Mr. I am right here if 
you need anything.

ROBIN SONG
Thanks for the offer though.

ROBIN fixes the issue.

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
Hello Miss. It’s fixed.

APRIL
So quick? What was the issue?

ROBIN SONG
There was this...

APRIL
Never mind. Thank you for your 
help. How much for the fix?

ROBIN SONG
Don’t you want to test it?

APRIL
I trust you. It should be fine.

ROBIN SONG
In that case charge is...

APRIL
Never mind.. Take this money & keep 
the change.

ROBIN SONG
Very generous of you. Wait here I 
will get the change.

While ROBIN walks inside she drives off.

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
Hey Miss. Wait there, no fuel in 
it.

She drives for a mile and car stops.
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ROBIN comes from behind.

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
I told you to stop but you were 
already at 120.

APRIL
Did you fix my car or break it?

ROBIN SONG
Fuel.

APRIL
What fuel?

ROBIN SONG
There is no fuel in it.

APRIL
I see. Where can I get it from?

ROBIN walks towards his car and brings a fuel can and fills 

her car with it.

APRIL (CONT’D)
Thank you so much. I am APRIL by 
the way.

ROBIN SONG
I am ROBIN, ROBIN SONG. Nice to 
meet you.

APRIL
Do you think we can go for a 
dinner?

ROBIN SONG
I don’t know. After the work, 
maybe.

APRIL
Fine, you got lot of attitude. When 
a beautiful girl asks out and you 
show your attitude instead of 
saying yes.
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ROBIN SONG
Beautiful girl? Really? Who told 
you that? 

APRIL
At what time do you finish?

ROBIN SONG
In another 2 hours from now.

APRIL
Fine. I will wait .

ROBIN SONG
Here? In the middle of the road?

APRIL
No, I will wait in your garage.

ROBIN SONG
Follow me.

April starts walking.

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
I meant, follow me in your car as I 
will be driving.

APRIL
Right, right. I thought the same. 

She runs & sits in her car and follows him to the garage.

It starts raining. 

DISSOLVE TO:

INT. INSIDE THE GARAGE - EVENING

She goes inside his garage.

ROBIN SONG
What are you doing here inside? Its 
not clean you may get dirty.
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APRIL
That’s ok. It’s raining outside. 
It’s warm here.

ROBIN SONG
I see, please sit down. I will make 
some tea.

ROBIN makes tea. They both sit near the door and drink.

They look at each other as thunder strikes, she spills the 

tea all over her. 

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
Wait here I will get a cloth to 
clean up.

APRIL holds his hand and stops him.

APRIL
Let it be. Come here. Come closer. 
You are warm too.

ROBIN looks in her eyes and they kiss each other as the rain, 

lightning & thunder continues.

DISSOLVE TO:

INT. ROBIN’S HOUSE - DAY

ROBIN takes APRIL to introduce to his Grandma.

ROBIN SONG
Hi Grandma, I have something to 
tell you.

GRANDMA ELISE
Hi Grandma? I don’t remember you 
saying Hi Grandma for ages.

ROBIN SONG
It’s not like that. Just that I 
want to.
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GRANDMA ELISE
I am too old son. Get to the point. 
I might pass away by the time you 
speak up.

ROBIN SONG
I met this girl

GRANDMA ELISE
Girl issue? Now I see why you were 
shaking.

ROBIN SONG
I want to introduce you to her.

GRANDMA ELISE
Is that so? Is she the one standing 
outside. Young man you don’t leave 
a lady behind. Go ahead bring her 
in.

ROBIN SONG
Thank you Grandma. APRIL you can 
come in now.

APRIL walks in.

GRANDMA ELISE
So, it was you who made my grandson 
shiver?

APRIL
We actually kind of like each 
other.

GRANDMA ELISE
Like? Or Love?

ROBIN SONG
I think it is love.

GRANDMA ELISE
You think?

APRIL
He meant we know it is Love.
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ROBIN SONG
When I looked into her eyes. I 
decided that she will be the lady 
of my life.

APRIL
Well, I decided when he was filling 
up fuel.

GRANDMA ELISE
Filling up fuel?

ROBIN SONG
Yes, her car was out of gas and I 
was helping her out.

APRIL
And I am glad he did that.

GRANDMA ELISE
Did what?

APRIL
Filling fuel.

ROBIN SONG
Grandma, if we have your 
permission. We wish to get married.

GRANDMA ELISE
What about you APRIL. Do you also 
have same feelings to get married 
to him?

APRIL
Yes Grandma. I do.

GRANDMA ELISE
In that case my kids. You do not 
need my permission or anyone’s 
permission. You must listen to your 
heart. Follow your instincts. Deep 
down your heart if you feel you are 
the right partner for each other 
then go ahead, get married, have 
kids. Have a wonderful life.
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ROBIN SONG
Thank you so much Grandma.

APRIL
Thank you very much.

GRANDMA ELISE
You can stop shivering ROBIN.

ROBIN SONG
Oh yes. It’s natural isn’t it?

GRANDMA ELISE
What about your parents APRIL. Will 
they agree for this?

APRIL
They are not here. Most of the time 
they are not here. They are always 
on business trips. I will e-mail 
them about our relation.

GRANDMA ELISE
E-mail? Are you serious?

APRIL
Yes, they do not pick my calls. 
Even if they pick all they say is 
they are busy and they will call 
back later. Which they never do.

GRANDMA ELISE
So much for being a parent and 
rising a child.

APRIL
For e-mail they will surely reply. 
They are all the time glued to 
their laptop. E-mail reply is 100% 
guaranteed.

GRANDMA ELISE
Listen to this secret APRIL.

APRIL
Secret?
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ROBIN SONG
What secret Grandma?

GRANDMA ELISE
Even if your parent’s does not 
agree. I will make sure you marry 
each other. No one could stop me.

APRIL
I am so lucky to have you in my 
life.

ROBIN SONG
Thank you Grandma.

GRANDMA ELISE
Go ahead, looks like you both want 
to go somewhere.

ROBIN SONG
How did you know?

GRANDMA ELISE
I am you grandmother after all. 
Your car is still running. You just 
wanted to say this and run away 
isn’t it?

ROBIN SONG
You are so sweet. Bye now.

APRIL
Goodbye Grandma.

GRANDMA ELISE
Bye, take care. Have fun.

CUT TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE ROBIN’S HOUSE - DAY

ROBIN and APRIL walks out of his home. Go towards the car and 

drive off.

DISSOLVE TO:
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EXT. AT THE PARK - CLOUDY DAY

ROBIN is now married to APRIL they have a Son called DENNIS 

SONG. 

He is now 25 years, 364 days and 20 hours old. 

DENNIS is playing in the park with rabbits & dogs.

A drunk butcher is passing by and sees DENNIS playing with 

the rabbits. 

He steals one Rabbit and runs away.

DENNIS
Hey, wait there. I know you. I have 
seen your shop. I will bring my dad 
and beat you up.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE ROBIN’S HOUSE. ON THE STAIR

DENNIS is sitting on the stair outside his house waiting for 

his father ROBIN to arrive.

ROBIN is seen in distant walking towards his home.

DENNIS runs to ROBIN.

DENNIS
Dad, that butcher fellow took my 
rabbit.

ROBIN SONG
You mean our rabbit?

DENNIS
Yes dad. Come on lets go get him 
back.

ROBIN SONG
Go tell your mom that we will be 
back in sometime.
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DENNIS
Ok dad.

DENNIS runs to home.

CUT TO:

INT. ROBIN’S HOUSE

DENNIS goes inside to inform his mother APRIL.

DENNIS
Mom, I am going out with dad and 
will be back in a while.

APRIL
Go ahead, be careful out there and 
come back soon. Looks like it may 
rain heavily.

DENNIS
Ok, sure Mom. Bye.

APRIL
Bye.

CUT TO:

EXT. AT THE PARK - CLOUDY DAY

DENNIS runs to his father.

DENNIS
Dad, I have told mom and let’s go 
soon.

ROBIN SONG
Alright, alright. It’s nearby let’s 
take a walk.

DENNIS
What if we are late.

ROBIN SONG
We will be there on time.
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They start walking to the butcher shop.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. IN THE FOREST - CLOUDY DAY

A group on men walking in the forest with guns and arrows to 

hunt animals. 

They see a family of ELEPHANT. With a new born baby.

These man starts to fire and shoot the arrows.

In fear all 3 Elephants, Mother, father & son scatter in a 

different direction.

They surround the baby elephant and shoot on its head. It 

falls down.

In anger Mother run towards that group of men. They fire and 

also shoot arrows. Mother also falls down in pain.

Father elephant is behind the bushes seeing all the horror 

man has done to his family.

CUT TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE BUTCHER’S SHOP - CLOUDY DAY

ROBIN reaches the butcher’s shop and there is only 20 minutes 

left for him to reach his 26 years and also the curse on 

humans which was given 20 years ago.

ROBIN SONG
That is our rabbit. Give it back.

DENNIS
Yeah, give it back you thief.

BUTCHER
I am not giving. It’s mine. I paid 
for it.
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DENNIS
He is lying Dad. It is ours.

BUTCHER
Go away from here. You are not 
getting it even if it is yours.

ROBIN SONG
How much?

BUTCHER
Now we are talking.

DENNIS
But dad it is ours why should we 
pay?

ROBIN SONG
That is ok son. Let it go. We can 
earn money back.

DENNIS
You stupid thief.

BUTCHER
That is it. I am not selling this, 
rather I will be cutting it right 
now.

ROBIN holds Butcher’s hand and drags him out.

DENNIS
Yeah dad, beat him up.

They both get into hand fight. 

CUT TO:

EXT. IN THE FOREST - CLOUDY DAY

Same group of men continue hunting in the forest.

They see 2 little Cubs playing. They fire an arrow at each 

and kill them.

CUT TO:
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EXT. OUTSIDE BUTCHER’S SHOP

ROBIN & Butcher continue to fight. Butcher beats him down and 

runs to his shop.

CUT TO:

EXT. IN THE FOREST - CLOUDY DAY

Those group of men carrying the cubs comes across a Lion.

Lion looks at them. Also looks at the cubs.

Men realizes that this Lion is the Mother of these cubs.

They point a gun and fires on the ground. Lion runs away.

Men start laughing as they see Lion running away.

CUT TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE BUTCHER’S SHOP - CLOUDY DAY

Another 2 minutes for ROBIN to reach 26 years and the Message 

to complete it’s 20 years.

ROBIN SONG
Leave that rabbit. We have no 
rights to kill any animal.

BUTCHER
Shut up you idiot.

DENNIS
Hey butcher, leave the rabbit 
alone. Come to me if you have guts.

BUTCHER
You are next after this rabbit.

CUT TO:

EXT. IN THE FOREST - CLOUDY DAY

As the Lion is running away. It bumps into the Elephant.
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They both are angry as they have just lost their families.

CUT TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE BUTCHER’S SHOP - CLOUDY DAY

Another 30 seconds left for ROBIN to reach 26 years and the 

Message to reach 20 years.

Butcher holds the rabbit and takes out his knife.

CUT TO:

EXT. IN THE FOREST - DAY RAINING

It starts raining. Group of men sees elephant & lion they 

decides to fire an arrow at the lion.

Lion runs towards the elephant to fight. Even elephant runs 

towards the lion.

CUT TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE BUTCHER’S SHOP - DAY RAINING

Another 10 seconds left. Butcher lifts his knife.

CUT TO:

EXT. IN THE FOREST - DAY RAINING

Lion jumps towards the elephant. Those men shoot one Arrow 

for lion.

CUT TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE BUTCHER’S SHOP - DAY RAINING

It’s time. ROBIN reaches 26 years and the message completes 

20 years.

Butcher lifts his knife and is bringing down hard to cut the 

rabbit.
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Time freezes. Everything stops. 

CUT TO:

EXT. IN THE FOREST - EVERYTHING IS STILL

Lion is in the air and the arrow is just about to hit the 

Lion.

CUT TO:

EXT. IN THE SPACE. EARTH

Earth stops rotating. A powerful red light enters the Earth 

with thunder & lightning.

CUT TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE BUTCHER’S SHOP

A Powerful red light enters in the Dog outside butchers shop 

and also all the animals in the world.

Time Releases.

A Dog runs towards the butcher and bites his hand to save the 

rabbit.

CUT TO:

EXT. IN THE FOREST - DAY RAINING

Elephant catches the arrow and saves the Lion. Lion jumps on 

the back of the Elephant. But no harm done.

ELEPHANT
Sorry my friend I was very angry as 
I lost my wife & kids. Humans 
killed them.

LION
Thank you for saving me. I lost my 
2 kids. Humans killed them.
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Group of men looking at Lion & Elephant talking are very much 

shocked. 

Lion & elephant decide to go after the humans.

LION (CONT’D)
What do you say? They must be 
thought a lesson.

ELEPHANT
Yes, I totally agree with you.

Lion & Elephant run towards those men.

They start firing bullets & shooting arrows.

Other animals also join them. Trees saves all the animals 

from bullets & arrows. 

Lion & Elephant jumps on those men.

CUT TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE BUTCHER’S SHOP - DAY RAINING

RABBIT
Thank you for saving my life.

DOG
Don’t worry. It’s my pleasure.

BUTCHER
What the hell. Are you talking now?

Butcher runs towards rabbit & dog with him knife.

Dog attacks Butcher and he runs away.

DENNIS
I don't believe this. You both can 
talk?

RABBIT
Yes, DENNIS we can and now we can 
express our feelings in your way.
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DOG
We must go now. We have a calling 
and we need to meet up others on 
the edge of the forest.

RABBIT
You both have been very nice to 
animals. You be safe. See you 
later.

They run towards the edge of the Forest to meet up rest of 

the animals.

DENNIS
What do we do Dad?

ROBIN SONG
Let’s go home son. We need to check 
on your Mom & my Grandma if they 
are doing ok.

DENNIS
Sure dad, let’s go

They start walking towards their home.

All animals from the forest are walking towards human city.

As they come out of the forest they end up meeting ROBIN & 

DENNIS.

LION
Here you are ROBIN. Has she spoken 
to you yet?

ROBIN SONG
Who has spoken to me? How do you 
know my name?

Lady CLARA appears.

CLARA
ROBIN, time has come. I don’t see 
humans changing their approach 
towards nature & animals. You hold 
the key to both the creations you 
are the bridge my son. 

(MORE)
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You must join these Animals and 
leave your son with me. He will be 
much safer with me.

ROBIN SONG
Right, I am still not so convinced 
that I am the right person for this

CLARA performs a magic and a flashing bright white light 

enters ROBIN. She gives him special powers.

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
I feel different. Feel heavy.

CLARA
That is very common.

ROBIN SONG
Son, you go with this lady now. I 
will meet at the house ok.

DENNIS
But, dad. I want to be with you.

ROBIN SONG
Don’t worry. Mom is alone with 
grandma you must take care of them 
right.

DENNIS
Yes, but I need you.

CLARA
Don't you worry DENNIS. Let’s ride 
on this horse.

She takes DENNIS on the Horse and they go towards their home.

Here ROBIN gets on the back of an Elephant as all animals 

walk towards human city.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. AT THE PARK - DAY

All animals enter human city along with ROBIN.

CLARA (CONT'D)
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LION
All humans you are done with your 
time. It’s our time now. Go away 
get to the forest. We shall live 
here now.

ELEPHANT
Yes, you had good number of years 
to work upon but you ignored it.

LION
Leave now, or else we will be 
forced to make you leave in an 
aggressive way.

All people looking at animals talking are shocked.

HUMAN 1
We are not leaving anywhere. This 
is our home. You belong in the 
forest.

DEER
This is the forest. You destroyed 
to make it as your city. Now we 
will destroy it to make our forest.

HUMAN 1
Dare if you can.

He takes out his gun. Points at the deer.

ROBIN SONG
Enough, let me speak to them. You 
can lower your weapon.

ROBIN walks towards the animals.

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
Can this be done in any other way?

LION
I am afraid my friend. We have 
tried all possible way. Time has 
come to such extent that there is 
no other way. But, if humans agree 
we will not harm anyone. It can be 
done in peace.

36.



ROBIN understands and talks to Humans.

ROBIN SONG
We have done terrible things to 
them all our life. Directly or 
indirectly we are responsible for 
this situation. Let’s agree calmly.

HUMAN 2
You don’t talk for them. You belong 
to us Humans. We are never leaving 
this place.

LION
Enough, do not tempt us.

ROBIN walks and stands in between animals and humans.

ROBIN SONG
We cannot stop them, no matter 
what. I understand that. But I have 
one request your highness.

LION
What is it?

ROBIN SONG
All is fine, but can you spare the 
children. They have no part in 
this. Please.

ELEPHANT
No, humans finished my entire 
family my wife my new born baby who 
was just learning to walk. We wont 
spare any of them.

ROBIN SONG
Can you please be better than us? 
Don’t do what humans did. They are 
only children. Look into their 
eyes.

Elephant sees a small girl holding a elephant toy in her 

hand. Kid drops the toy in fear.

ELEPHANT
Ok ROBIN only kids.
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LION
Yes, all children come aside.

4 chopper arrives surrounding animals.

OFFICER MARK
You animals. Leave this place at 
once. We come in peace you must 
also leave in peace.

BEAR
You have no idea what is coming. 
You better go back and prepare to 
leave your home for ever.

LION approaches Human 1 and stands in an attacking position. 

So does all the animals.

Humans are now scared and prepare to leave.

LION
Everyone head to the forest and do 
not take anything with you. 
Everything belongs to us.

DOG
You too in choppers. Get out of 
here.

OFFICER MARK
Alright, let’s start the fire. Kill 
the dog.

Chopper 1 fires at the Dog. Dog is dead.

DENNIS tries to run towards the Dog. ROBIN stops him.

ROBIN walks towards chopper 1.

ROBIN SONG
This is not right. Killing is not 
right at all. What example are you 
setting for the future.

OFFICER MARK
Look my friend. Just walk away.
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ROBIN quietly walks away and stands with the Animals.

OFFICER MARK (CONT’D)
Final warning. Return to where you 
came from. Else, we will use the 
violent way.

All animals and ROBIN stand still with determination.

OFFICER MARK (CONT’D)
All chopper prepare for engagement.

All choppers get ready to fire.

OFFICER MARK (CONT’D)
Fire.

All 4 choppers starts firing at animals.

LION
Attack.

Choppers continue firing. Animals throw rocks and monkeys 

jump on the chopper. 

Elephant throws a wooden log to the chopper.

ROBIN sees that during the fight lot of animals and humans 

are also being killed.

He gets very angry. In anger he shouts.

ROBIN SONG
Enough, stop this.

To his loud sound. All glasses of choppers and nearby houses 

breaks into pieces. 

Everyone is quite. 

ROBIN himself is shocked and looks at his hand. He sees a 

bright light flowing.
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ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
You officer, return now. Else you 
will get hurt.

OFFICER MARK
Are you kidding me. Engage missile.

CHOPPER 2
Missile engaged.

OFFICER MARK
Fire at this man. Finish him.

Chopper 2 fires a missile. ROBIN holds the missile in hand 

and sends it back to where it came from. Chopper 2 is 

exploded & crashed.

OFFICER MARK and the rest 2 choppers run away.

As the Humans walk towards the Forest.

Officer MARK returns with 6 Choppers and 6 tanks along with 

him. He is standing on a tank.

OFFICER MARK (CONT’D)
What you say now Mr. Lets see what 
you got.

ROBIN SONG
I don't want to do this. Please go 
back. There are innocent lives 
here. Go back.

OFFICER MARK
What? Are you scared you little 
shit.

ROBIN runs towards OFFICE MARK. Jumps on the tank and stands 

in front of him.

ROBIN SONG
Order your men to stand down. Now.

OFFICER MARK
All of you. Fire at will.
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ROBIN SONG
No.

6 tanks & 6 choppers fires at the same time.

ROBIN punches MARK. He falls off the tank.

Just when the Missiles are about to hit the animals.

CLARA appears and she directs the 1st missile to the tank on 

which ROBIN is standing.

CLARA
Jump ROBIN.

ROBIN jumps and the missile crashes into the 1st tank. It 

explodes.

She then directs the 2nd Missile to 2nd tank. It explodes 

too.

Elephant holds 3rd Missile and throws at a chopper. It 

collides with another chopper. Chopper 1 & 2 explode.

ROBIN jumps on a chopper and brings it down to explode on the 

tank. 3rd Chopper & 3rd Tank explode.

ROBIN then holds the tank and throws it on another tank. 4th 

& 5th tank explode.

Chopper fires another missile at ROBIN. 

He jumps steps his foot on the missile and crashes into the 

chopper. 4th Chopper explode.

CLARA guides the missile to 5th chopper.

ROBIN lands on the 6th tank. Tank fires right at ROBIN. ROBIN 

is hit and he falls far. 

Seeing that. LION charges and runs towards the tank. As tank 

fires at the LION. 
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LION evades it and jumps on the tank and then takes down the 

6th chopper.

The missile fired by the tank is held by a Gorilla who throws 

it at the tank. 6th tank explodes.

CLARA (CONT’D)
Well done ROBIN and all you 
Animals.

Some humans throw stones at animals.

HUMANS
You are killing humans go away.

All see that there are dozens of choppers and tanks are 

approaching.

ROBIN SONG
What do we do now?

CLARA
Time for phase 2.

ROBIN SONG
Phase 2?

CLARA rises a flashing light towards the sky and earth is 

filled with white fog.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. DAY, FILLED WITH WHITE FOG.

Slowly all choppers land & tanks stop. 

Everyone comes out of it and starts walking.

As they are walking. One by one they start falling, some 

start crawling. 

ROBIN SONG
What has happened CLARA?
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CLARA
Humans are animals now.

ROBIN SONG
What do you mean?

CLARA
They cannot express their feelings. 
Even if they did Animals would not 
understand. Humans cannot speak, 
cannot show emotions just like 
animals used to.

ROBIN SONG
This is cruel.

CLARA
No it’s not.

ROBIN SONG
How do we stop this.

CLARA
I don’t know. When the right time 
comes. We shall know.

Humans are speechless and now being captured by animals and 

tied and tamed as dogs, monkeys & pets.

DISSOLVE TO:

INT. INSIDE AN UNKNOWN HOUSE - NIGHT

4 Dogs are sitting by the fire and they have tied a man in 

the corner.

DOG 1
Hey buddy, it’s good to be human.

DOG 2
It sure is, what a luxury. I wonder 
what got into their head to destroy 
us.

DOG 3
Because they eat chicken.
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DOG 4
Are you crazy. Let’s ask that man. 
Sorry that dog. Hey you come here. 
Wait let me untie you.

DOG 4 unties the man.

DOG 1
Come here puppy. Give me a kiss. 
Say I love you. Speak up.

DOG 1 hits the man on his back

DOG 2.
Say I love you, say I love you.

DOG 3
Guys its time we need go for a 
social function. What do we do with 
this dog?

DOG 4
Same thing.

DOG 1
Same thing.

DOG 2
Same thing it is then.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE UNKNOWN HOUSE - NIGHT

All 4 dogs walk out of the house by locking the man inside.

ALL 4 DOGS
Same it is then. That’s what they 
do right.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE BUTCHER’S SHOP - NIGHT

Butcher is tied to a log and is being teased by rabbits.
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RABBIT 1
Hey butcher, is this your knife?

Butcher cant speak, cannot even express anything. Except 

making weird sounds of pain.

RABBIT 2
Let’s cut him down. Shall we?

RABBIT 1
No, lets see why he wears that 
clothes. We never got one.

RABBIT 2
Not a bad idea. Lets see.

RABBIT 1 pulls his pant off. 

RABBIT 2 (CONT’D)
No no, put it back. It’s good they 
wear clothes. It’s horrible.

RABBIT 1 puts his pant back on.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. IN THE FOREST - NIGHT

Few Bears & Dears join together with guns & arrows. 

They decide to play a hunting game by making humans run in 

the forest.

BEAR 1
Come here you. Go run.

Man does not run. Bear 2 fires a bullet near his leg on the 

ground. Man starts running.

BEAR 1 (CONT’D)
That was a good one.

DEER 1
Let me shoot him.
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DEAR fires a bullet near his leg, man starts to run even 

faster.

DEER 1 (CONT’D)
This is fun. No wonder they enjoy 
hunting so much.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. IN THE FARM - NIGHT

A fox will be teasing a female Peacock in the farm. 

A Tiger sees it from far as he is driving a tractor.

He comes closer.

TIGER
What the hell are you doing? You 
got human brains and you are acting 
like one.

FOX
Nothing, nothing I was just passing 
by.

TIGER
Get out of here.

FOX runs away. While running he turns and shouts.

FOX
You will be in a hospital you old 
Man.

FEMALE PEACOCK
Thank you for that.

TIGER
Never mind. We got powers but we 
are still better then humans and do 
I look old?

FEMALE PEACOCK
Yes, I mean no, could be, good 
night.
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TIGER
Is that it? Good night then.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. BOTTOM OF THE MOUNTAIN - DAY

Few Donkeys decide to climb the mountain.

DONKEY 1
Let’s go up there and enjoy the 
view.

DONKEY 2
Yeah, I am all up for it.

DONKEY 3
Who will carry our luggage till  
the top.

DONKEY 1
I have a rough idea.

DONKEY 2
Are you thinking what I am 
thinking?

CUT TO:

EXT. MID MOUNTAIN - DAY

Few humans are carrying the luggage on the back.

DONKEY 1
Why are you slowing down?

Men cannot speak

DONKEY 2
Go faster you fools.

Men stop

DONKEY 3
Looks like they need some beating.
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DONKEY 1
I will do it. I like beating.

Men still does not move.

Donkey’s take out their whip.

All three Donkey’s beat those men.

They start waling now.

DONKEY 1 (CONT’D)
See, beating always work.

DONKEY 3
What did I say? Beating works.

They continue climbing up.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE CHICKEN SHOP - DAY

Few chickens & goats have captured humans & kept them in a 

cage. 

Humans keep struggling to get out of the cage.

CHICKEN
This is exactly how it happens to 
us. They slaughter us and make 
money eat like as if our life does 
not matter.

GOAT
Yes, some idiot said if humans 
don’t eat goats then there will be 
no place for humans. I say, if we 
do not finish humans there will be 
no place for us.

GOATS & CHICKENS
Yeah, yeah, lets finish them.

They take out humans from the cage one by one. 
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Instead of killing they let them run for their life.

GOAT
We are better than them.

CHICKEN
We are always better than them.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. NEAR THE RIVER - DAY

ROBIN is sitting near the river. APRIL comes to tell him 

about his Grandma.

APRIL
ROBIN, things are not looking good 
your Grandma Elise. You must come 
soon. She is asking for you.

ROBIN SONG
What? Is she alright? Come lets go.

DISSOLVE TO:

INT. ROBIN’S HOUSE - DAY

Grandma ELISE is lying on the bed as her time has come to say 

goodbye. 

GRANDMA ELISE
Come here ROBIN. You have been the 
light of my life. It was a pleasure 
to see you born, grow up, your 
wife, your son. I have had a 
complete life. It’s time for me to 
go.

ROBIN SONG
No no no, Grandma. You are not 
going anywhere. It will be alright.

GRANDMA ELISE
I wish that was true but, I have to 
go my child. You be brave now. Live 
a good life. God bless you.
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She passes away. ROBIN cries.

ROBIN SONG
No Grandma. Please come back. 
Please come back.

APRIL
ROBIN, its alright. She lived her 
life to the fullest. 

ROBIN SONG
But, how can she leave me? I want 
her back.

CLARA
ROBIN, death is not sadness. It 
opens up another door for eternity 
of happy life. But, your Grandma 
lived a happy life right here. She 
lives in you.

ROBIN continues crying.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. CEMETERY - DAY

Few animals, ROBIN, APRIL, DENNIS & CLARA comes for the 

funeral.

Funeral takes place. APRIL is holding ROBIN’S hand.

Funeral is completed. 

Everyone is walking away as the funeral is done. 

There is this heavy rain fall suddenly.

ROBIN and CLARA look up to the sky.

They see sky is full of red and there comes a message from 

the sky.
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UNKNOWN VOICE (O.S.)
Your Earth is coming to an end. Be 
prepared for that big day. See for 
yourself what is going to happen.

Visuals are shown in sky. Sky is falling and some monsters 

are falling as well. Destroying animals & humans. Shattering 

earth into pieces.

UNKNOWN VOICE  (O.S.) (CONT’D)
Be ready for the collapse of the 
Universe, it begins with Earth.

Visuals disappear, voice fades out. 

Sky is back to normal.

ROBIN runs to CLARA.

ROBIN SONG
What is this CLARA. Who is that and 
earth, destruction, universe. What 
is this all about?

CLARA
This is one big enemy he feeds on 
weakness and fear. He sees on Earth 
we are killing our own beings in 
the name of freedom, war, justice. 
He sees this as an opportunity to 
destroy all humans and form this 
earth into living monsters.

ROBIN SONG
No no no, this cannot happen. How 
do we stop this big boss of 
everyone.

CLARA
I do not know

ROBIN SONG
What do you mean you don’t know. 
You are the goddess and you must 
know.
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CLARA
I am not a goddess. I am just a 
messenger.

ROBIN SONG
Please guide us how to save this 
planet.

CLARA
As much as I love to but I am on 
dark side as well in this regards. 
I am sorry.

CLARA walks away.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. ON TOP OF THE MOUNTAIN - NIGHT

ROBIN is sitting on top of the mountain thinking what to do 

next as he has no clue how to stop the destruction. 

He shouts out to the sky.

ROBIN SONG
Tell me something, show me 
something. How do I stop this. 
Please, I can’t see my home being 
destroyed. 

He sits with a sad face.

There is thunder & lightning in the sky. 

ROBIN looks up and sees a blur image of a far mountain 

covered with snow.

The visual disappears. He thinks this is some kind of a sign. 

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
I think I should go that mountain 
and find out what is there. 

DISSOLVE TO:
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EXT. NEAR THE RIVER - NIGHT

ROBIN walks to CLARA.

ROBIN SONG
I saw this mountain covered with 
snow. I want to know where it is.

CLARA
Finally, we have something to hope 
for. I know where that mountain is.

ROBIN SONG
We must go right now. We do not 
have time to waste.

CLARA
Yes, you are right. How do you want 
to travel?

ROBIN SONG
The quickest way please.

CLARA & ROBIN run towards the river and as they step their 

foot on the water. They disappear.

CUT TO:

EXT. SNOW COVERED MOUNTAIN - NIGHT

Their foot lands on the snow on the mountain.

ROBIN SONG
That was not bad at all. Next time 
we will choose a different mode to 
travel.

CLARA
As you wish.

ROBIN SONG
Right, what are we doing here?

CLARA
You tell me ROBIN. You got the 
message.
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ROBIN SONG
It was not a message. Just an 
image.

CLARA sees some footprints.

CLARA
ROBIN, see there some footprints. I 
think it is more than 1 person.

ROBIN SONG
Let’s see where does it lead.

They both start following the footprints and they find a cave 

in the mountain.

CLARA
Do you think we should go in.

ROBIN SONG
Well, we have come this far.

CLARA
To go in a cave?

ROBIN SONG
We have no choice but to go and 
find out.

They walk into the cave.

CUT TO:

INT. INSIDE THE CAVE - NIGHT

As they keep walking inside the cave. They see 3 men 

meditating, wearing clothes of a monk.

ROBIN SONG
They must be monks who dedicate 
their life to meditation to be 
young forever.

CLARA
Right right, does it work? I mean 
meditation to stay young.
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ROBIN SONG
I don’t know. Lets ask them.

ROBIN decides to call them and ask them about this place.

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
Hello Mr. Can you hear me?

CLARA
Guruji, can you hear us please?

All 3 men open their eyes. They see CLARA & ROBIN in front of 

them.

MONK 1
What do you seek child?

ROBIN SONG
Answers.

MONK 2
Answers for what?

CLARA
Our world is in trouble. It is 
nearing its destruction by an 
unknown power. We want to know how 
to put an end to it?

MONK 3
What makes you think that we know 
about it. What are your names?

CLARA
I am CLARA. He is ROBIN SONG.

MONK 1
ROBIN SONG? Son of ROSALYNN SONG?

ROBIN is shocked.

ROBIN SONG
How do you know about my mother?

MONK 2 
Its a long story son. Now, what is 
the problem?.
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ROBIN SONG
Look, we got this message a couple 
of days ago that this planet & this 
universe is in great danger and no 
one can stop from it’s destruction. 
We need your help. I know there 
must be something you can do to 
help.

MONK 3
Go away child. There is nothing we 
can do. Its your fight and you must 
face it all by yourself.

ROBIN SONG
How can you be so selfish. This is 
your home too. Help us please.

CLARA
ROBIN, come on lets go. We are 
wasting our time. As much as this 
cold mountain, their hearts have 
become cold too. Lets go.

ROBIN & CLARA walk out of that cave.

MONK 1 
He is the son of SONG. We must do 
something.

MONK 2
She predicted a daughter how can 
there be a son.

MONK 3
Exactly, he is the source to find 
out about the prediction.

MONK 1
Lets think over it for a while.

All 3 monks go back to their meditation.

CUT TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE THE CAVE - NIGHT

ROBIN and CLARA are out of the cave.
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ROBIN SONG
I still don’t understand.

CLARA
What is it ROBIN. What are you 
disturbed with?

ROBIN SONG
My mother. How do these monks know 
about my mother.

CLARA
Look, you might have heard that 
some monk can say everything about 
the past, the future and black 
magic things.

ROBIN SONG
Yes, but these look very different.

CLARA
They come in different size, shapes 
and looks.

ROBIN SONG
That’s not what I meant. 

CLARA
I know what you meant ROBIN.

ROBIN SONG
No, you don’t. It’s my mother I 
want to know everything. I am going 
back.

CLARA
ROBIN, you will know when the right 
time comes. 

ROBIN SONG
Looks like you know a lot about the 
right time.

CLARA
Calm down ROBIN. Now is not the 
time. We did not come here for 
this.
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ROBIN SONG
I don’t care. I need to know.

CLARA
Have you forgotten your purpose of 
this visit? Remember one thing 
ROBIN. It’s never about 
individuals, never. Our life has a 
greater meaning & purpose when we 
do good things to others.

ROBIN is quite and he is very sad.

ROBIN SONG
You are right. I just got a little 
carried away by my emotion.

CLARA
That is fine. It’s normal. We must 
focus on to defeat the enemy.

ROBIN SONG
Yep sorry about that. Let’s go.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. NEAR THE RIVER - NIGHT

ROBIN & CLARA are back to the river side. 

They decide to get this over and get animals & humans to 

understand and live like a family.

They walk towards Animals & humans. 

While they are walking. There is a rain of fire and some 

animals and humans are also dead.

ROBIN & CLARA run towards that place. 

They see so many animals & humans are wounded, some are dead.

ELEPHANT sees a kid crying sitting next to her dead mother. 

He decides to put an end to this.
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ELEPHANT assembles all humans and animals to one place. 

Even ROBIN & CLARA are already there with same intension.

ELEPHANT
We must protect each other. I 
understand that humans never did 
it, but there are few humans who 
lived for us and died for us. Let 
us join together and protect each 
other for the sake of goodness.

All Humans nod their head.

ALL ANIMALS
Yes, yes. We are together we shall 
stand for each other. Fight for 
each other. Protect each other.

CLARA
ELEPHANT did your job ROBIN. I am 
happy.

ROBIN SONG
Me too, glad that someone took the 
initiative.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. IN THE FOREST - NIGHT

Dark power has 5 commanders to lead their monster Army to 

invade Animals & Humans. 

They are getting prepared for a war.

They have their guns, tanks, bombs, rockets and advanced 

weapons. They are getting it ready.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE ROBIN’S HOUSE - NIGHT

Animals start to pick their weapons. 
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Humans have no clue how to use weapons as they are equal to 

animals now.

Animals, use swords, guns and planes to fight against the 

monsters.

CLARA
I will take few humans to guard the 
fighter planes and choppers that 
are left with us.

ROBIN SONG
Yes, please go ahead and do come 
back we will need you.

CLARA walks away with few humans.

ROBIN is little hesitant as she may not return.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE ROBIN’S HOUSE IN A HUGE EMPTY LAND - DAY

ROBIN wakes up and sees CLARA and few humans are missing.

ROBIN SONG
I know she is going away. I knew 
it.

He then decides to take the lead and talk to everyone.

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
Listen to me everyone here today. 
We are here for a purpose. No 
selfishness as we humans did for 
many years. We will stand beside 
each other and fight to see another 
day. Another beautiful day. 

CLARA
Yes, we have see another beautiful 
day. All we need to do it get 
through this day and other side is 
beauty.
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ROBIN SONG
We must not surrender no matter 
what. Let us show them that we 
Earth beings are not to be taken 
for granted. Lets show them the 
meaning of a true fight. Lets go to 
war. Lets go to win. Lets win for 
us and the future. Lets go.

CLARA
Lets go to war.

Some animals are in tears and even humans.

Animals take off slowly in the choppers that they have left 

with them.

Monkeys are flying the choppers.

Bears and Dogs are driving few tanks.

ROBIN has a gun with him. As he is walking.

CUT TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE ROBIN’S HOUSE IN A HUGE EMPTY LAND - DAY

Monsters & their 5 commanders are marching towards ROBIN as 

they have advanced weapons and advanced planes.

Both arrive face to face. 

ROBIN SONG
Can we talk this over?

COMMANDER 1
Yes, you surrender and we will kill 
you in peace.

Other commanders and monsters start laughing.

ROBIN SONG
Lot of innocent life is at stake. 
We do not need a war. 
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COMMANDER 2
I see, you have come well prepared 
for someone who do not need a 
fight.

COMMANDER 3
This ends in only one way. You all 
will die.

COMMANDER 4
Let the war begin. Attack.

ROBIN SONG
Attack everyone. Lets save our 
home.

Monsters fire from their advanced aircraft and for one 

missile fired lots of animals die.

Monsters fight hand to hand as well. Animals look very weak 

in from of them. 

ROBIN continues to slaughter the monsters who ever is coming 

his way.

CLARA is still not to be seen any where.

Many animals and humans die in the fight.

ROBIN sees animals & humans falling. He is in tears and also 

in anger.

He attacks them with anger and all his power. 

He marches towards the commanders by killing monsters in his 

way.

Humans sees the emotional side of Animals as they are 

sacrificing their life for the sake of humans.

All humans are sad & in tears.

ROBIN jumps on a aircraft and rips it apart from his hands.
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He then jumps on a enemy tank and jumps so hard that the tank 

explodes.

He runs towards another aircraft taking off. 

He holds its wings and throws it towards another tank. Both 

explode.

He then takes over on of the monster aircraft. 

He attacks the monsters with that and in the process his 

aircraft is hit by one of the commanders.

ROBIN is down. He is now captured by the commanders.

ROBIN looks far, still no sign of CLARA.

Commander keeps hitting ROBIN and asks everyone to surrender.

COMMANDER 1
Everyone just surrender or he will 
be put to death.

ROBIN SONG
Don’t worry about me. You continue 
your fight. Remember, this fight is 
not about individuals this is about 
our home, our planet.

COMMANDER 1
Put down your weapons.

Commander 1 shoots ROBIN on his leg. ROBIN falls down.

Immediately everyone drops their weapon and land the chopper, 

stops their tank and all animals come out of it.

All humans and animals are surrounded by monsters and their 

aircraft

CUT TO:
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EXT. IN THE MIDDLE OF THE FOREST - DAY

CLARA is now standing in the middle of the forest. 

She is praying by looking up in the sky and seeking for help.

She continues to pray but still no hope.

Still no answers from the sky. 

She is very disappointed and sits there right in the middle 

with tears falling on the ground.

CUT TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE ROBIN’S HOUSE IN A HUGE EMPTY LAND - DAY

Commanders have decided to finish everyone in one shot.

Each human and animal has a monster & their aircraft behind 

as to kill everyone at once on the order of their commanders.

COMMANDER 1
Get ready to see a new life.

COMMANDER 2
Get ready to be free from this 
pathetic planet.

COMMANDER 3
Get ready to be killed.

COMMANDER 4
Get ready to be slaughtered.

COMMANDER 5
Prepare everyone. Fire.

ROBIN SONG
No.

As everyone fires. All bullets and missiles appear to travel 

in ultra slow motion.
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All the commanders & monsters are moving in ultra slow 

motion.

ROBIN is shocked to see this.

CUT TO:

EXT. IN THE MIDDLE OF THE FOREST - DAY

CLARA turns back & see that some one is helping in the fight.

CLARA runs towards the fight. 

But her tears are not dried at all from the land.

CUT TO:

EXT. OUTSIDE ROBIN’S HOUSE IN A HUGE EMPTY LAND - DAY

CLARA sees that the monsters are being flushed as if they are 

nothing.

Sees that ROBIN is also in ultra slow motion.

ROBIN is released from ultra slow motion and he is normal 

now.

ROBIN turns and sees that monsters are being take down just 

like a piece of cake.

As the monsters in front him falls down. He sees the 3 Monks 

are here. 

Those 3 monks are superheroes. 

They have superpowers. ROBIN is shocked and also wears a 

smile.

CLARA is also happy and wears a smile.

ROBIN SONG
You 3 are?

65.



FORTUNE
I am FORTUNE.

JAX LANCE
I am JAX LANCE.

JAMES RICH
And I am JAMES RICH.

ROBIN SONG
So, you guys are not monks?

FORTUNE
Of course not. We were on a 
vacation.

ROBIN SONG
How do you have these super powers?

JAX LANCE
Some other day kid. It’s a long 
story.

JAMES RICH
I can’t hold the time for so long. 
Let’s finish them.

ROBIN SONG
Right right so you are slowing the 
time.

ROBIN looks there and sees CLARA.

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
CLARA you are here. Where were you? 
I thought.

CLARA
I know what you thought. 

COMMANDERS gets a light from the sky and they are no more in 

slow motion.

Again there is rain of fire and some more monsters come 

through.
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ROBIN SONG
This is not good. This is not good 
at all.

All 5 commanders are standing in from of them.

Behind the commanders are the monsters.

Behind ROBIN are animals and humans.

Here ROBIN, CLARA, FORTUNE, JAX and JAMES.

There 5 commanders standing right opposite.

FORTUNE
What’s the play young man?

ROBIN SONG
Who? Me? Are you asking me?

FORTUNE
Who else, you are the leader right.

ROBIN SONG
No, not me CLARA is the leader.

CLARA
I am just a messenger here to help.

ROBIN SONG
Oh come on. Can anyone help in 
giving some advice. JAX? JAMES? 
FORTUNE? Never mind FORTUNE. JAX & 
JAMES please help.

JAX LANCE
Ask the commander to go for one on 
one fight.

JAMES RICH
Ask them we will fight first and 
then we can let their monsters 
fight.

ROBIN SONG
Sounds good enough to me. What do 
you say CLARA?
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CLARA
What ever you decide ROBIN we are 
with you.

ROBIN SONG
That is so much encouraging.

ROBIN decides to go with JAX & JAMES advice.

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
Hey you, yes you 5. I have a 
request.

COMMANDER 1
What is that? To spare you? Not 
gonna happen.

ROBIN SONG
I haven’t even said anything yet.

COMMANDER 2
Go ahead. What is your request.

ROBIN SONG
Thank you for allowing.

FORTUNE
Stop with your gratitude. Say it 
soon.

ROBIN SONG
Right, all I am saying is. We shall 
fight first with each other. You 5 
Versus We 5. Whoever wins they take 
over everything.

COMMANDER 3
You mean you 5 want to die first.

ROBIN SONG
That’s not what I meant.

COMMANDER 4
From where I see that is how it 
looks to us. 

He looks at other COMMANDERS
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COMMANDER 4 (CONT’D)
But one condition is none of you 
must use your super powers.

FORTUNE
What? How are we suppose to fight 
without powers?

ROBIN SONG
With our character.

All look at the 5 commanders.

ROBIN SONG (CONT’D)
So be it then. Deal. Shall we start 
our fight?

COMMANDER 5
Anytime, anytime.

5 Commanders get ready in a fighting position.

ROBIN SONG
Guys, on my mark.

FORTUNE
What should we do on your mark?

ROBIN SONG
We run towards them and fight of 
course.

FORTUNE
Sure, that’s was we agreed right.

JAX LANCE
Get ready everyone.

JAMES RICH
JAX, FORTUNE. Just like old times.

JAX LANCE
Just like old times.

FORTUNE
I love old times.
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CLARA
For the new & good times & also for 
the future time. Sounds good to me.

All 5 run towards 5 commanders.

5 commanders also run towards these 5 superheroes.

5 commanders hit them hard on their faces.

These superheroes are on the ground with lot of pain.

5 commanders use their powers on them. They send a bright 

black light. 

It hurts the superheroes very much.

They get into hand fight and after a while. 

These 5 superheroes are down and hardly have anything left to 

fight. No energy at all.

COMMANDER 1
Let us kill you one by one. You 
first.

He points at JAMES

COMMANDER 1 (CONT’D)
You thought you could defeat us 
easily. Your powers are no match to 
us.

COMMANDER 2
Let us do one thing. Why don’t we 
kill all of them at once?

COMMANDER 3
Not a bad idea at all.

All 5 commanders take their advanced weapons.

5 superheroes are down on their knees.

Commanders point their weapon to their head.
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Just when they are about to pull the trigger.

CUT TO:

EXT. IN THE MIDDLE OF THE FOREST - DAY

Tears of CLARA on the ground. 

A light emerges of that tears. And entire Earth is covered 

with fog.

No one can see anything.

ROBIN looks up in the sky. 

Shows his hands to the sky and a bright light comes out of 

his hands that touches the sky.

No one can see properly except the flashing lights. As entire 

earth is covered in fog.

Light continues to emerge from his hands. 

He looks back and sees that he did bridge two beautiful 

creation Humans and animals. 

He looks at his hands sees the that light is upon him always.

CLARA
Are you sure ROBIN? Do you want to 
surrender to super powers? Once 
chose no going back.

ROBIN SONG
As I said, this has nothing to do 
with individuals. This is for our 
home, our earth. I have decided to 
submit myself and join these 3 
Legends.

JAX LANCE
4 Legends ROBIN.

ROBIN SONG
4 Legends?
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JAMES RICH
Yes, your mother ROBIN. ROSALYNN 
SONG was our 4th partner. After all 
you are the son of an ultimate 
superhero.

ROBIN SONG
What? Mom was a superhero?

FORTUNE
Yes, very brave, very ferocious and 
very kind too. We were honored to 
have lived with your mother. You 
posses the same quality.

CLARA
Yes ROBIN your Mom was a legend in 
her time. She still is.

ROBIN SONG
Why did you not tell me about this. 
Was Grandma aware of this? What 
about my father?

CLARA
No one was aware of it. Not even 
your grandma and to be honest your 
father passed away even before your 
mom. So, no one knew about it.

ROBIN is in tears. 

He only has his mothers pictures but he never got a chance to 

know her in person.

Fog clears and 5 commanders give order to the monsters.

COMMANDER 1
Attack and kill everyone.

COMMANDER 2
Yes, destroy every single living 
being.

COMMANDER 3
Make them history.

When all the monsters approach towards animals and humans. 
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Choppers and fighter jets come from behind 5 superheroes and 

start firing at the Monsters.

All 5 turn back and see that OFFICER MARK is commanding the 

choppers, fighter jets and tanks and army to destroy the 

monsters.

All 5 are very happy to see this.

ROBIN SONG
You did this CLARA.

CLARA
I just prayed and yeah. It worked.

ROBIN SONG
Thank you so much for helping us.

CLARA
No worries. Lets take care of these 
5 commanders.

FORTUNE
JAMES? Can you please help us with 
the time?

JAMES uses his powers and slow down the time only for those 5 

commanders.

As they are in slow motion. 5 superheroes run towards them 

and cut off their hands, legs use the sword & cut off their 

heads.

As they see there are just too many monsters to be handled.

CLARA
ROBIN I guess this is yours to take 
care.

ROBIN SONG
Right right. Everybody stand back.

ROBIN runs backward.
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FORTUNE
Is he running away?

JAX LANCE
No, he is the superhero we missed.

JAMES RICH
Come on ROBIN do it.

CLARA
Do it ROBIN, do it.

ROBIN stops running backwards. 

He now runs towards the monsters. Jumps very high in the air.

He lands very hard on the ground right in the middle of the 

monsters. 

All the monsters are destroyed together.

Everything is very calm and quite. It’s pin drop silence.

Everyone looks at ROBIN. All shout in happiness.

EVERYONE
Yeah, we did it. We won, ROBIN did 
it. We won.

Everyone is in joy and happiness all around.

ROBIN and other superheroes sees that. Human kids are running 

towards their parents. 

They are hugging and crying. Some are smiling, laughing.

By seeing all that. All 5 heroes are in tears.

They also see that animals are very calmly walking towards 

the forest.

LION
I guess we are done here ROBIN. I 
must thank you on behalf of all the 
animals.
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ELEPHANT
I am very of you ROBIN. We all are. 
You did bridge the gap between 
humans and animals. We shall always 
remember you.

ROBIN SONG
Thanks to you too. You showed all 
of us that we can be better in 
every way. You take care now my 
friend.

They both hug each other LION and ELEPHANT walks towards the 

forest.

Humans also standing near the forest.

Some humans are hugging goodbye to some animals.

OFFICER MARK
All hail to ROBIN and friends.

LION
To ROBIN and friends

ELEPHANT
TO ROBIN and friends

Everyone bow’s to ROBIN and other 4 superheroes.

ROBIN is in tears.

FORTUNE
I never thought someone would 
literally do that for us.

JAX LANCE
Accept their respect FORTUNE.

JAMES RICH
Yes, be grateful for their 
gratitude.

CLARA
To ANIMALS and HUMANS.
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JAMES RICH
To ANIMALS and HUMANS

JAX LANCE
To ANIMALS and HUMANS

FORTUNE
To EVERYONE

All 5 superheroes also bow to all ANIMALS and HUMANS.

Animals walk into the forest and Humans to towards their home 

with smile and happiness.

DISSOLVE TO:

EXT. NEAR THE RIVER - EVENING

All 5 superheroes are sitting near the river and discussing.

FORTUNE
What next? 

ROBIN SONG
Do you know something FORTUNE? When 
I was 6, my Grandma gifted me a 
puppy and I named it FORTUNE.

Everyone laughs.

FORTUNE
Come on. That’s in the past.

JAMES RICH
So what, FORTUNE is named after a 
DOG or is it the DOG named after 
FORTUNE.

JAX LANCE
Either way no difference.

Everyone laughs.

CLARA
Why don’t you look happy ROBIN? We 
won.
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ROBIN SONG
Yeah, for today yes.

JAX LANCE
I know what you are thinking ROBIN. 
I suggest you enjoy the moment.

FORTUNE
What is he thinking?

JAMES RICH
Thinking of the ultimate dark 
power, the darkest villain. How to 
put an end to him.

FORTUNE
Right, looks like I am the only one 
who does not know anything here.

CLARA
That is not on you ROBIN. It must 
be a team work and besides you are 
new to this super heroes thing. You 
must seek guidance.

ROBIN SONG
From whom?

CLARA
Guidance is right in front of you.

ROBIN SONG
These 3?

CLARA
Yes, these 3 Legends who fought 
beside your mother.

ROBIN SONG
I can’t risk their life for my 
quest.

CLARA
Your quest? Get that out of your 
head. It is everyone’s quest.
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JAMES RICH
You guys decide and come to 
conclusion. I guess we need to 
leave. What do you say JAX?

JAX LANCE
Yes yes, we will take our leave and 
let’s see how the future sets up.

FORTUNE
If you need us then I am sure you 
know how to find us.

ROBIN SONG
Can you guys tell me more about my 
mother. How was she, what did she 
do?

JAMES RICH
For now all I can say it she 
sacrificed the most compared to all 
of us. It’s time for us go now.

ROBIN SONG
Please do not go. I will not stop 
you. But I trust we will meet 
again. And you will tell me 
everything about my mother.

CLARA
Don’t leave please. We need you.

JAMES RICH
You can come to us anytime.

FORTUNE
Except now. Else, we would have 
stated right.

ROBIN SONG
Let them go CLARA. I don’t need 
anyone. I can take care by myself.

CLARA
That is a fools thinking.
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JAX LANCE
That’s ok he is just a kid. He will 
learn. Goodbye.

JAMES RICH
Goodbye.

FORTUNE
See you soon. Bye.

CLARA
Good bye for now.

JAMES, JAX and FORTUNE walk away, FORTUNE whistles as his 

ride arrives in a form of a rock which can fly it has 

controls just like a plane. 

All these jump on that rock. They go away.

CLARA (CONT’D)
They are the legends ROBIN. 

ROBIN SONG
Legends? What do you mean?

CLARA
You have no idea who they are and 
what they are capable of.

ROBIN SONG
What are they capable of?

CLARA
They had to sacrifice so much 
including your mother for the good 
of people.

ROBIN SONG
What do you knwo about them?

CLARA
I know everything about these 4 
legendary superheroes.
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ROBIN SONG
Tell me everything please. I want 
to know all about them and my 
mother too.

CLARA
I have a better idea. Come with me.

ROBIN SONG
Wait.

CLARA
What now?

ROBIN SONG
Why did you not tell me about them 
before?

CLARA
Time ROBIN time. There is a time 
for everything.

ROBIN SONG
I never understood your theories 
about time.

CLARA
You will, in time you will 
understand everything. Now, let’s 
go.

ROBIN SONG
But, to where?

CLARA
Just trust me. Why are you so 
impatience?

ROBIN SONG
Is that a bad thing?

CLARA
Of course it is. You know everyone 
has a boss to answer?

ROBIN SONG
Are you saying even you report to 
someone higher?
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CLARA
Of course I do.

ROBIN SONG
Can I meet them?

CLARA
Why do you want to meet them?

ROBIN SONG
If they can grant me some patience.

CLARA
Trust me. They already have.

ROBIN SONG
Is that so? Where is it?

CLARA
It is inside you. You will find all 
answers at the right time.

ROBIN SONG
Time again? No worries. I 
understand.

CLARA
Good. I know you would.

ROBIN SONG
Thanks for showing confidence in 
me.

They start to walk towards the city.

DISSOLVE TO:

INT. INSIDE THE LAB - NIGHT

They walk into the lab.

ROBIN SONG
Where are we?

CLARA
This is the very place where your 
mother built a time machine.
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ROBIN SONG
My mom was a scientist who built a 
time machine.

CLARA
Yes, she was the very first human 
to invent it. But unfortunately it 
was destroyed when the enemy 
attacked this building.

ROBIN SONG
So you mean it has been destroyed.

CLARA
Your mother was very smart. She 
built 2 such travel room.

ROBIN SONG
You mean time travel was not a 
machine.

CLARA
Yes, it was just a simple room 
filled with the past.

ROBIN SONG
Where is the other room.

CLARA
Right below where you are standing.

CLARA hits a switch in the wall. They both start going 

underground.

CUT TO:

INT. INSIDE TIME TRAVEL ROOM - DARK

They reach the time travel room which was invented by his 

Mother ROSALYNN SONG.

CLARA
Get ready ROBIN. We are about to 
travel in the past to see the 4 
legends. How they met and their 
life stories.
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ROBIN SONG
I am so much excited. What Should I 
do now?

CLARA
Just lie down on the bed and press 
the switch. 

ROBIN SONG
Will it be my mother I will be 
seeing first?

CLARA
It was JAMES who first got his 
powers and we will be seeing JAMES 
first before your Mother.

ROBIN SONG
That is fine, as long as I see all 
4 legends. That is absolutely fine.

CLARA
Don’t worry ROBIN. You are only a 
kid.

ROBIN SONG
A kid?

CLARA
I mean in terms of discovering your 
super powers and to know what you 
are capable of.

ROBIN SONG
How will I discover those?

CLARA
Through training, practice and 
right guidance.

ROBIN SONG
I see, who will be training me?

CLARA
If you are lucky all 3 can step in.

ROBIN SONG
What about you and your boss?
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CLARA
We do not train anyone. We let them 
discover their our abilities.

ROBIN SONG
Easy job.

CLARA
Yes it is. So as our abilities. It 
is all in the mind. We restrict 
ourself purely out of fear. While 
in face we all are capable of more 
than what we thing of ourself.

ROBIN SONG
Absolutely. I guess we need to 
travel now. 

CLARA
Yes. Just hit the switch ROBIN and 
we shall start travelling back in 
time.

CLARA and ROBIN hit the switch next to the bed. 

Travel room is covered with fog and they close their eyes 

slowly.

UNKNOWN VOICE
Beyond is death.

ROBIN has a smile on his face as soon as he hears that 

unknown voice.

ROBIN SONG
Beyond is death. Sure it is. Not 
mine but yours. Be ready, WE are 
coming.

He continues to smile.

DISSOLVE TO:
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EXT. OUTSIDE SUPER MARKET - DAY

JAMES walks out of the supermarket and runs towards few men 

who are troubling a women.

FADE TO BLACK.
JAMES RICH will appear in his legendary tale called “LETS 
BLAST IT”
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